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Note on declarations of interest 

Members are advised to declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in any matter to be considered at 
the meeting.  If a pecuniary interest is declared they should withdraw from the meeting room during 
the whole of the consideration of that mater and must not participate in any vote on that matter.  If  
members consider they should not participate because of a non-pecuniary interest which may give 
rise to a perception of bias, they should declare this, .withdraw and not participate in consideration of 
the item.  For further advice please speak with the Assistant Director of Corporate Governance. 
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Chief Executive and Director of Administration 
Paul Martin 
 
Wandsworth Borough Council 
Administration Department 
The Town Hall Wandsworth High Street 
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 Date:  7th October 2014 
 
 
For further information on this agenda, please contact the Committee Secretary:  
Martin Newton on 020 8871 6488 or e-mail mnewton@wandsworth.gov.uk  
 
 

SOUTH WEST LONDON JOINT MENTAL HEALTH 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE                                
 

INPATIENT MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES SUB-COMMITTEE 

 
THURSDAY, 16TH OCTOBER, 2014 AT 7.00 P.M. 

THE TOWN HALL (ROOM 145), WANDSWORTH, SW18 2PU 
 
 
Members of the Sub-Committee: 
Councillors Claire Clay (Wandsworth), Sunita Gordon (Sutton), Brian Lavender-Lewis 
(Merton), Raju Pandya (Kingston) and Margaret Buter – deputising for David Porter 
(Richmond),  
 

AGENDA 

 
1.  Declarations of Interests 

 
To receive any declarations of disclosable pecuniary 
interests and other relevant personal interests in any of the 
matters to be considered at the meeting. 
 

 

2.  Terms of Reference of the South West London Joint 
Mental Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee and 
Inpatient Mental Health Services Sub-Committee  (Paper 
1) 
 
To note the terms of reference and rules of procedure of the 
South West London Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee and Inpatient Mental Health Services Sub-
Committee approved at the Joint Health OSC meeting held 
on 17th July 2014.  (Attached)  

(Pages 3 - 8) 
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3.  Election of Chairman 
 
To elect a Chairman for the Inpatient Mental Health Services 
Sub-Committee for the life of the Sub-Committee.   
 

 

4.  Election of Vice-Chairman 
 
To elect a Vice-Chairman for the Inpatient Mental Health 
Services Sub-Committee for the life of the Sub-Committee.   
 

 

5.  Consultation Proposals 
 
Presentation from the South West London and St George's 
Mental Health NHS Trust on the Inpatient Mental Health 
Services consultation proposals. 
 

 

6.  Scrutiny Issues  (Paper 2) 
 
To consider report by the Health Policy Team Leader, 
Wandsworth Borough Council on issues that members may 
wish to consider during the scrutiny process.  (Attached) 
 

(Pages 9 - 14) 

7.  Dates for Members' Visits 
 
To approve the dates for members’ visits to the sites where 
inpatient services are currently delivered. 
 

 

8.  Dates for Future Sub-Committee Meetings 
 
To approve the dates for future meetings of the Sub-
Committee. 
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 Page 1 of 5 (Paper No. 2) 

PAPER NO. 2 

WANDSWORTH BOROUGH COUNCIL 

SOUTH WEST LONDON JOINT HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE  
INPATIENT MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES SUB-COMMITTEE –  

16TH OCTOBER 2014 

Report by the Health Policy Team Leader, Wandsworth Borough Council on scrutiny of 
the consultation on inpatient services provided by the South West London and St 
George’s Mental Health NHS Trust 

SUMMARY 

On 29th September 2014, formal public consultation was launched on 
proposals for reconfiguration of mental health inpatient services in South 
West London.  The preferred option presented is that all services should be 
located on the Springfield Hospital and Tolworth Hospital sites in new, 
purpose-built facilities (with the exception of the Phoenix Unit and Storey 
Building at Springfield, which were completed in 2007 and 2009 respectively). 
Services would be approximately equally shared between Springfield and 
Tolworth.  This would involve the transfer of a number of specialist services 
from Springfield to Tolworth, as well as the transfer of three adult wards from 
Queen Mary’s Hospital, Roehampton to Tolworth, and the closure of all 
inpatient mental health services at Queen Mary’s Hospital.  An alternative 
option, retaining the three wards at Queen Mary’s, is presented in the 
Consultation Document but is not supported. 
 
The responsibility of the Sub-Committee is to consider whether the 
consultation is adequate and whether the proposals being put forward are in 
the interest of the local population.  In addressing the latter, it is suggested 
that the Sub-Committee may wish to focus on four issues:- 

• Whether the number of beds proposed is right; 

• The strength of plans for community and early intervention services; 

• Whether the proposed sites are the correct ones; and 

• Whether the proposed distribution of services between the sites is correct. 
 
The Sub-Committee are asked to consider the proposed work programme set 
out in paragraph 9, as well as the proposed programme of visits to be 
undertaken by members of the Sub-Committee and the interested parties to 
be invited to present their views to the Committee. 
 
The full consultation document has been circulated to members of the Sub-
Committee and officers from the Mental Health Trust and Clinical 
Commissioning Groups will be in attendance at the Sub-Committee meeting 
to explain the proposals and respond to members’ questions. 
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(Paper No. 2) Page 2 of 5  

RECOMMENDATIONS 

1. The Sub-Committee are asked to consider:-  

(a) Whether they support the proposed work plan set out in Paragraph 9 below; 

(b) Which interested parties should be invited to present their views to the Sub-
Committee; and 

(c) The proposed programme of visits to be undertaken by members of the Sub-
Committee. 

INTRODUCTION 

2. On 29th September 2014 the Clinical Commissioning Groups for Merton, Sutton, 
Wandsworth, Kingston and Richmond, together with NHS England and the South 
West London and St George’s Mental Health NHS Trust launched a consultation on 
the future of inpatient mental health services in South West London.  The formal 
consultation period will close on 21st December 2014.  This Sub-Committee has been 
established by the South West London Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
to scrutinise the consultation and, in particular, to consider whether the consultation 
process is adequate and whether the proposals being put forward are in the interests 
of the population of South West London.  This paper sets out issues to which 
members may wish to give attention during the scrutiny. 

CONSULTATION PROPOSALS 

3. The proposed changes to mental health inpatient services are set out in full in the 
consultation document, which has been circulated to members of the Sub-Committee, 
and officers of the Mental Health Trust and the Clinical Commissioning Groups will be 
in attendance at this meeting of the Sub-Committee to respond to explain the 
proposals and respond to members’ questions. 

4. Within South West London, mental health inpatient services are currently provided at 
Springfield Hospital, Tooting, SW17, Queen Mary’s Hospital, Roehampton, SW15 and 
Tolworth Hospital, Kingston, KT6.  Springfield Hospital is by far the largest site and 
contains the great majority of the beds.  On this site, only the Phoenix Unit (opened in 
2007) and the Storey Building (formerly the Wandsworth Recovery Centre) (opened in 
2009) comply with current standards for inpatient services.  48 beds are currently 
provided in three wards at Tolworth Hospital, none of which is fully compliant with 
current standards.  Queen Mary’s Hospital contains 64 mental health beds over three 
wards.  Although these were opened only in 2006, they were not specifically designed 
as mental health wards and the environment is not satisfactory and does not provide 
direct access to outside space. 

5. Consideration was given to three other hospitals as potential sites for new inpatient 
mental health provision: Sutton Hospital, Richmond Royal Hospital and Barnes 
Hospital.  However, none of these was considered viable, and only three options are 
explored in detail in the consultation document: 

(a) The ‘do minimum’ option.  This would involve continuing to use the existing 
buildings for inpatient care, but undertaking the backlog of maintenance work on 
these buildings.  This option is considered neither clinically or financially viable, as 
it would entail the continuation of provision in outmoded buildings and it would not 
secure the capital receipts obtainable through regeneration and sale of a part of the 
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Springfield site.  It is therefore presented only for information and is not being 
consulted on. 

(b) Providing services at Springfield, Queen Mary’s and Tolworth.  Under this option, 
Queen Mary’s Hospital would continue to provide three adult wards.  Tolworth 
would cease to provide local adult mental health service (though it might offer one 
ward for older adults with age-related mental health needs) but would provide three 
child and adolescent wards as well as the adult deaf ward and a ward for obsessive 
compulsive disorder and the body dysmorphia service.  All other inpatient services 
would remain at Springfield.  This option is not favoured because the size of the 
service at Queen Mary’s is at the lower limit of what is deemed by the Royal 
College of Psychiatrists to be clinically safe, and it is considered that the much 
smaller size of Tolworth and Queen Mary’s relative to Springfield may make it 
harder to recruit staff to work on these two sites.  It would also involve the 
continued provision of services in Queen Mary’s Hospital that are considered 
unsatisfactory. 

(c) Providing services at Springfield and Tolworth.  Under this option, Tolworth would 
provide all of the services listed in the previous option, as well as three adult mental 
health wards, with the result that the two units would be of similar size.  This is the 
preferred option as it ensures that all impatient services would be provided from 
services facilities that are fully compliant with current standards.  The additional 
capital costs of achieving this would be more than compensated for by the reduced 
running costs of operating from just two sites. 

6. The consultation seeks views on three issues:- 

(a) Whether the preference for the two site option is supported; 

(b) Whether there is support for the proposal to transfer a range of specialist mental 
health services from Springfield to Tolworth Hospital; and 

(c) Whether the ward for older people with age-related mental health needs should be 
provided at Springfield or Tolworth Hospitals. 

SCRUTINY OF THE PROPOSALS 

7. In considering whether the proposals brought forward in the consultation document are 
in the interest of the local population, the Sub-Committee may wish to address the 
following issues:- 

(a) Whether the number of beds proposed is right.  In all, the proposals represent a 
reduction of approximately fifty on the current complement.  This reflects a long-
term pattern of reduction in reliance on in-patient care in mental health services.  
However, if the reduction is too great, it will result in the most vulnerable patients 
being denied services they need.  Conversely, if the level of provision is greater 
than needed, it will result in a substantial capital investment in inpatient services 
that might have offered better value for money if directed to community provision; 

(b) The strength of plans for community and preventive services.  Whilst the 
consultation document provides some information on the Mental Health Trust’s 
plans for community services, this is not the subject of consultation.  However, the 
robustness of those plans will be a key determinant of the extent to which the 
number of inpatient beds can be safely reduced.  There is also good evidence that 
early intervention services directed to people experiencing their first psychotic 
episode can substantially reduce the proportion who go on to experience serious 
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and enduring mental health services.  Members may, therefore, wish to enquire 
about the strength of these services in South West London and their potential for 
bringing about a long-term reduction in the need for inpatient mental health care; 

(c) Whether the proposed sites are the correct ones.  One of the key judgements put 
forward in the Consultation Document is that building new inpatient services at 
Tolworth is preferable to continuing to rely on the relatively new provision at Queen 
Mary’s Hospital.  The Sub-Committee may wish to consider whether it shares the 
view that the inpatient provision at Queen Mary’s Hospital is so inadequate as to 
justify this substantial capital investment.  It may also want to test the reasons for 
the rejection of any other possible sites for inpatient provision; and 

(d) Whether the proposed distribution of services between sites is the right one.  The 
rationale for moving some specialist services from Springfield to Tolworth is both to 
provide more space for these services and to ensure that, within the new 
configuration, both hospital sites have roughly equal status.  However, there is a 
risk that these moves will be seen as breaking up an established centre of 
expertise.  In addition, there is a long history of provision for deaf people in the 
Tooting area and moving the ward for deaf people to Tolworth may separate it from 
some of the social infrastructure that has developed in the Tooting area.  Another 
question that might be asked is why Queen Mary’s Hospital, which has a core 
function of providing rehabilitation services for older people, is not considered as a 
possible site for the ward for older adults with age-related mental health conditions. 

SCRUTINY OF THE CONSULTATION 

8. The Sub-Committee also has a duty to consider whether the consultation being 
undertaken is adequate.  The Consultation Document provides details of engagement 
work that was taken in the preparation of the options for consultation and the way in 
which the views of stakeholders have been accommodated.  Questions the Sub-
Committee may wish to ask are:- 

(a) Does the consultation document present the issues and options clearly and fairly? 

(b) Are the proposals for formal consultation sufficient to allow all interested parties the 
opportunity to comment? 

(c) Is there a willingness to take account of any comments received, and are the 
arrangements for consideration of comments sufficient for this? 

PROPOSED WORK PLAN 

9. The following suggested work plan is put forward for the Sub-Committee’s 
consideration: 

16/10/14  Initial meeting of the Committee 

20/10/14  Circular letter sent to interested parties, inviting them to present their 
views to the Sub-Committee 

20/10/14 - 14/11/14 Visits by members of the Sub-Committee.  Possible sites to visit 
would be: 

• Springfield Hospital 

• Tolworth Hospital 

• Queen Mary’s Hospital 
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• Specialist services proposed for relocation from Springfield to 
Tolworth 

• Community and early intervention services 

w/c 17/11/14 Second meeting.  Hearing views from selected interested parties 

w/c 15/12/14 Third meeting.  To agree response to consultation 

w/c 23/02/15 Final meeting (if required).  To agree any action in response to the NHS 
decision. 

10. Members are asked to consider whether they support the proposed work plan, whether 
there are particular interested parties whose views should be sought on the 
consultation and proposals, and the proposed programme of visits. 

 

 

Town Hall 
Wandsworth  SW18 2PU 

8th October 2014 

Richard Wiles 

Health Policy Team Leader 
Wandsworth Borough Council  

Background papers 

No background documents were relied upon in the preparation of this report 

All reports to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, regulatory or other committees, the 
Executive and the full Council can be viewed on the Council's website 
(http://www.wandsworth.gov.uk/moderngov/uuCoverPage.asp?bcr=1) unless the report 
was published before May 2001, in which case the committee secretary 
mnewton@wandsworth.gov.uk (020-8871-6488) can supply it, if required. 
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